

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 3

Minutes

October 1, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for October 1, 2009

The agenda for the October 1, 2009 meeting was moved, seconded and passed.
3. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Minutes of September 17, 2009 

The Academic Senate minutes for the September 17, 2009 meeting were moved as amended.
                  
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.11 Announcements 
Chair Soni announced that the Academic Senate Retreat will be held on Friday October 23, 2009 between 9:00 am and noon. No meals will be served. (The savings will used to fund a course in the Spring semester. David Dowell announced that a Spring 2010 section of BIO 200 had been chosen as “The Section that Ate the Academic Senate’s Lunch.”)
Chair Soni announced that electronic invitations would begin going out tomorrow (Friday, October 2).  The use of electronic invitations (“evites”) over printed invitations was also a cost-cutting measure. He announced that the title of the Retreat would be “Challenges and Choices: Shaping our Future.” Senator Walter suggested that the title be changed from “Shaping” to “Improving.” Chair Soni said that the suggestion would be considered by the Executive Committee
4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

President Yamada reported that the Protest at the Board of Trustees meeting received heavy media coverage. 
News of the California budget crisis has global impact. Sacramento’s mismanagement is generating bad press for the state abroad. The crisis in California higher education has been covered in a local Japanese language newspaper.  
She informed the Senate that a push was beginning to ask that the Natural gas tax to fund California Higher Education.
The CFA supported the Bill on Transparency which has passed the State Legislature and is on the Governor’s Desk. She urged her listeners to send a message to the Governor’s Office urging him to sign the bill.
She reported on the Alliance for the CSU letter-writing campaign. Students will be lobbying in Sacramento on Oct. 9

There will be another Budget Road Show for those who have not seen it on October 15th in the Anatol Center.
The Alliance for the CSU now has four interns. They are available for presentations in classes on the topic of California State Government.
Although she has sought professors to go to speak at Woodrow Wilson High School, Wilson is not interested. She has spoken to Superintendent of Public education in Long Beach and hopes to have the situation rectified soon.
At a recent SEIU meeting actions were taken toward getting a measure on the ballot to allow for the passage of budgets and revenues by a simple majority. The first step is to produce poll to measure popular support.
4.2 Nominating Committee-Chair, Antonella Sciortino
Senator Sciortino moved the following nominations: 

Teacher Preparation: Tina Arora CED, Eileen Bosch, UL.

FACT: Carol Perruso, UL.

WPETDC: Seon Shin CED
The nominations were seconded. There were no nominations from the floor. The nominations were approved without dissent.
4.3
Councils 

4.31 Status of Policy Statements Before the Academic Senate (Consent Calendar )---None

5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES—None

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS

6.1 Report of the President—TIME CERTAIN (2:15)

Provost Donald Para spoke in the President’s absence.  He reported that RPP has already begun, months ahead of schedule. The Divisions of Administration and Finance and Academic Affairs are closely working together. There is a representative group involved in the planning process.  

Security cameras were installed in the parking lots last year. Since then auto thefts are down 50%. Auto burglaries are down 70%. The cameras contributed to the rescue of a heart attack victim and the apprehension of a sexual predator.
He commented on President Alexander’s national prominence as a leader in Higher Education policy. He mentioned the President’s support of the “maintenance of effort” provision passed last year. Without it we might have experience even bigger cuts. He also mentioned the President’s support of direct lending and increased financial support of low-income students. 
Senator James asked for information on student aid. Provost Para responded that hard data would be available soon.
Senator Jaffe wanted to get the President’s feedback on how and why extra members were added to Provost Search Committee. Provost Para said he would pass along her concerns.
7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS


7.1 Revision of Policy PS 79-08,Coordination of Multi-Section and Sequential Courses (AS-771-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING
Senator Brazier, Chair of the Curriculum & Educational Policy Council (CEPC), stated that the most recent version of the Policy reflects efforts by the CEPC to amend the policy to reduce Faculty workload.  He believes that course coordinators are a good idea, but he doesn’t wish to impose them. He moved to strike most of Part 3 and move section 3e (compensation for Coordinators) to Part 2 as section 2d. The motion was seconded by Senator Friis.
Senator Caron moved to amend the amendment and strike section 3 entirely. After a discussion of parliamentary procedure, the motion was seconded and Senator Caron spoke to it.  He faulted what he believed was the policy’s lack of firm direction. He felt that it was an unenforceable, ineffective policy that only suggested best practices.
Senator Klink also expressed concern about how the policy could or would be enforced.
Senator Brazier responded that a description of policy activities was not uncommon in many policies, e.g. advising policies. He felt it was appropriate to include the description as part of an overall policy. 

Senator Klink expressed concern about the workload implications of the policy.
Senator Brazier responded that the whole point of the policy is to try to offload work from department chairs.

The question was called. Senator Caron’s amendment to Senator Brazier’s amendment was defeated.
Senator Chavez moved to substitute “shall” for “may” in Section 3e. There was no second.   

Senator O’Connor moved to eliminate the comma after “compensated.” The motion was seconded and deemed friendly by Senator Brazier.
Senator Klink expressed concerns about implementation, compensation and workload. Course coordination could be very time consuming and coordinators should receive meaningful compensation for time and effort. 

The question was called and Senator Brazier’s amendment passed.
Senator Burke spoke in opposition to the policy as a whole. He believes it restricts teaching and is contrary to academic freedom.
Senator Schürer also urged Senate to reject the policy. He stated that substantive parts of the policy are already in other University policies. Other parts not covered in the existing policy are just suggestions and not really helpful. The section on compensation for course coordinators is irrelevant in light of the current budget situation. The policy is not helpful.
Senator O’Connor reminded the Senate that if this policy does not pass, the existing policy remains in effect.
Vice-Provost Dowell commented that that most of the student experience in college is with lecturers who teach the multi-section courses covered by the policy. 

Senator O’Connor pointed out that Part 1 Section B refers to the Standard Course Outline (SCO), but there is   no University-wide policy on Standard Course Outlines. 

Senator Francis asked for clarification about the restrictive vs. permissive nature of policy. 

Senator Chavez spoke in support of the policy. It said it was watered down but still better than the current policy. 

Senator Jaffe moved to strike everything after section 1C. The motion was seconded. 
Senator Rojas asked if the purpose of the policy was to facilitate the assessment of student learning? Vice-Provost Lindsay responded that it was and it also served to promote greater consistency for students.
Dean Solt spoke in support of the policy.
Senator O’Connor said that Part II, which the Jaffe amendment proposes to strike, brings curriculum control closer to faculty control rather than leaving the issue to a nebulous university-wide policy.
The question was called. Senator Jaffe’s amendment was defeated.


8.
NEW BUSINESS


8.1 Open Discussion: TIME CERTAIN-3:30 p.m.

Chair Soni informed the Senate that the Academic Senate now has an independent broadcast list.  The Senate Chair can now email all faculty without going through the Provost’s office. A University-wide Faculty Discussion list is now possible. A discussion list raises many legal issues. He relayed Senator Fradella’s comments (Senator Fradella being absent) in the Executive Committee meeting regarding exposure for slander, libel, and invasion of privacy. The list cannot be left unmonitored and monitoring such a list would be very time-consuming.
Senator Vollendorf stated that while she initially supported the idea, she was taken aback by the new information on possible legal exposure. In response to a question by Senator Banuett, Senator Vollendorf passed along a report of an incident where the marital infidelity of faculty member was reported on a university discussion list resulting in lawsuits being filed against the university hosting the discussion list.
Senator Moreno was concerned that one legal opinion could have a chilling effect. He suggested that the Senate get an official opinion from University counsel. Chair Soni responded that he already planned to consult with G. Andrew Jones in the Office of General Counsel at the Chancellor’s Office. Senator Schürer observed that the College of Liberal Arts listserv has worked fine so far and it is not monitored. 

Chair Soni then raised the issue of RSCA/SCAC stipends.  He suggested that summer stipends and mini grants be incorporated into RSCA based on what the College of Liberal Arts and the College of Education are doing. Senator A. Colburn stated that, in his view, RSCA and summer stipends/mini-grants should be kept separate because summer stipends and mini grants are funded differently than RSCA. 

Senator Schürer suggested we write own RSCA policy and not just accept the one that came from Provost’s office. 

Senator Fisher supported the decentralization of the fund distribution decisions.
Senator Jaffe suggested the formation of an ad hoc committee to consider the policy. 

Senator Vollendorf suggested that the Senate should consider a block grant model. Block Grants would be made to the Colleges. This approach might give the University better flexibility to deal with the budget crisis and simplify implementation.
Provost Para stated that he thought the block grant idea is worth considering. There are currently no RSCA grants being made and that money is temporarily suspended. It may still become available if we can cover the deficit in other ways. 

Senator Sandoval called the Senate’s attention to an article in the Daily Forty-Niner, signed by her and other faculty members, calling for the establishment of a President’s Commission on the Status of Latinos. She cited the continued lack of high-profile Latinos on campus and a continuing sense of isolation among many Latino students.

9.
ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 4:01 pm.











